TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

FEBRUARY 11th, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, February 11th, 2020 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  Alyssia Belliveau, a Junior at Stissing Mountain High School, led the meeting in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Supervisor Burton dedicated this meeting to Dennis Buchal who just retired as a State Trooper for 33 ½ years.  His wife, April Buchal, spoke of his many town-involved activities over the years, at the Rec. as a teenager and then his many years with the Stanford Fire Company.  Councilman Coughlin also thanked him for his service as a State Trooper.  Kathie Spiers also added that she had known Dennis since high school, and that he has been such a big asset of the Fire Company as the main chef, was a great guy, and she wished him health and happiness and enjoy retirement.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance at this Zoom meeting was Town Attorney Robert Butts.

PRESENTATION BY COUNTY EXECUTIVE MARC MOLINARO – “CLIMATE SMART COMMUNITIES”: The County Executive joined the Board on this Zoom meeting to explain the benefits of joining the Climate Smart Community Initiative, and was joined by Eoin Wafter, Director of Dutchess County Planning, who also spoke on this matter.  After their presentation, several resident audience members asked questions of them: Ted Fox, Mark Lagus and Jane Cottrell.  Mr. Molinaro also gave a brief overview of the current vaccination efforts.  Councilman Coughlin also asked about the County’s Health Department’s rules for small businesses in town.  After these discussions, Supervisor Burton thanked all for their participation.
LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilwoman Weinberger stated that the Rec. had met the prior evening and discussed looking for as assistant director for the summer season.  A scavenger hunt would be held this year instead of the Easter Egg Hunt, their fundraising plans were discussed, and they were working on designating a chairman for their commission.
Councilwoman Fallon had no report from the CAC.
Councilman Coughlin  reported that the Planning Board had applications for a few lot line adjustments and added that Planning Board member Jim Fouts would be stepping down.

Councilman Pepe did not have a ZBA report as they had not met, but had attended a recent County Human Rights Commission, adding that a member of our community was interested in their work.
Supervisor Burton reported that the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee had been discussing historical preservation: defining hamlets, historical  building inventory, mapping cemeteries and the town being a “right to farm” community.  Their completed work will be a great benefit to the Planning Board, and then zoning laws will be re-examined to further guide them.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Burton was still looking for a Veterans Outreach chairperson and spoke again of unraveling the financial liabilities that had been left from the last few years, like “taking apart a rubber band ball that had been baked;”  she had been answering the few calls regarding tax bill questions; Councilman Pepe and Town Clerk Bell were working on an employees leave policy; the Board was working on a 5-year strategic plan for the Town; and briefly spoke of a recent email, correcting it by saying Councilwoman Mary Weinberger was a Republican, and that the tax rebate check program had been ended by the State, and this great Board was working very well together in a bi-partisan manner.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger , to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – 
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yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. FEBRUARY IS  BLACK HISTORY MONTH: The Supervisor reported that the Historical Society was honoring the month by posting interesting facts on Facebook about black families from Town, including an interview with Marian Johnson Bennett.
2. END WALL CONSTRUCTION BIDS: This second round of bidding on the End Wall Construction project received two bids: Transitional Builders, Staatsburg, NY, for $42,620 and Barrone Construction, Highland, NY, for $55,500.  The Board accepted the lowest bid from Transitional Builders, on the recommendation of CPL engineer Ray Jurkowski, on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Mention was made that the demolition of the old Garage building needed to be done first but the end wall construction could be done in a timely manner.   Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

3. BURDICK PARK COMMITTEE: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to appoint the following volunteers for the Burdick Park creation: Matt Aarvold, Mark Lagus, Judith MacDonald, Frank Sellerberg, Charles Shaw and Rosemarie Miner.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

4. FUNDS FOR THE SPECIAL EVENTS COMMITTEE: As the newly formed committee had been using their own money for printing, etc., a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to fund them $500 for expenses.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

5. RESOLUTION FOR DIVISION OF INVESTMENT FUNDS: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:

RESOLUTION #2A OF 2021

RESOLUTION TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM ACCOUNT #3011359 INVESTMENT FUNDS TO ACCOUNT # 3011022  HIGHWAY VEHICLE RESERVE FUND
Motion made by: Wendy Burton
Seconded by: Frank Pepe
WHEREAS THE TOWN BOARD of the Town of Stanford created an Investment Funds Account at the Millbrook bank in 1992 with deposits and withdrawals booked to and from both the Highway Fund #837720 and the General Fund #3900018, and

WHEREAS FUNDS were supplied to this account by transferring fund balance, and records meticulously kept to account for the dual funds separately, and 

WHEREAS THE PURPOSE of the Highway Investment Funds was to buy equipment, and

WHEREAS THE MOST RECENT  balance sheets show a cash balance for the General Fund at $107,844.26 and a cash balance of $173,149.11 for the Highway Fund,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that $173,149.11 will be transferred from Investment Funds #3011359 and be place in the Highway Vehicle Reserve Fund #3011022
Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 
Resolution # 2A OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of February 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

6. RESOLUTION TO TRANSFER HIGHWAY FUNDS TO HEALTH REIMBURSEMENT ACCOUNT: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:                               RESOLUTION #2B OF 2021
RESOLUTION TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM HIGHWAY ACCOUNT TO
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CDPHP account #3006535

[THE HEALTH REIMBURSEMENT ACCOUNT]


Motion made by: Wendy Burton


Seconded by: Paul Coughlin
Whereas the Town Board of the Town of Stanford needs to replenish funds for the full-time Highway employees Health Reimbursement Account [CDPHP]

Now Therefore be it Resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board authorizes $10,000 be transferred from the Highway Account, #837720 to the CDPHP [Health Reimbursement Account], #3006535.

Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger -yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.    

Resolution # 2B OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of February 2021.      Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

7. CONTRACT WITH P.C.A.: Ms. Burton said that the Town staff has been very pleased with the service of PCA as the IT provider and wished to extend the Town’s contract with them.  By signing a 5-year contract, the Town would save $2,250.  Councilman Coughlin asked about a termination clause and after discussion, the matter was tabled until the March meeting.

8. APPROVAL OF BOOKS OF THE TOWN CLERK, THE BUILDING INSPECTOR AND THE TOWN JUSTICES: Supervisor Burton made a motion that the Town Board approve the 2020 Books of the Town Clerk, to the best of our knowledge.  Motion seconded by Margaret Fallon, with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – abstained.   Motion carried.
      Supervisor Burton made a motion that the Town Board approve the 2020 Books of the Building Inspector, to the best of our knowledge.  Motion seconded by Margaret Fallon, with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – abstained.  Motion carried.
      Supervisor Burton made a motion that the Town Board approve the 2020 Books of Justice Dennis Smith, to the best of our knowledge.  Motion seconded by Mary Weinberger, with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – abstained.  Motion carried.
      Supervisor Burton made a motion that the Town Board approve the 2020 Books of Justice Frank Weber Jr. to the best of our knowledge.  Motion seconded by Mary Weinberger, with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – abstained.  Motion carried.
9. MUNICIPAL SEARCH FEE INCREASE: After discussion both last month and at the workshop, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to increase the Building Department’s residential Municipal Search fee from $125.00 to $175.00, adding that this fee would not impact the residents, and that Katrina, the Building Inspector’s secretary, had done a wonderful job with all of her  research.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger -yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

10. SUPERVISOR’S JANUARY BANK RECONCILIATIONS AND REPORTS: A motion was made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept Supervisor Burton’s January bank reconciliations and monthly report.  Ms. Burton added that the payroll account was off by 10ȼ.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton –                              
yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger -yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

11. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the January 14th, 2021 Board meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – abstained, Frank Pepe – yes. 

Town Board Minutes

2/11/21, page 4

12. APPROVAL OF FEBRUARY ABSTRACTS: The Abstract of Claims for February 2021 were approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, as follows:
Abstract #2A (for 2020 vouchers):

General Fund – ck.#s 5719 – 5732, in the amount of $11,712.07


Highway Fund – ck.#s 3816 – 3821 in the amount of  $2,936.81

Bangall Light – ck.#3035 in the amount of $870.88

Capital Projects – ck.#3010 in the amount of $2,207.99

[Escrow account – ck.#1002 in the amount of $348.00]


             




 Total:  $18,075.75


Abstract #2B (for 2021 vouchers): 








General Fund – ck.#s 5720 – 5763 in the amount of $26,128.67



Highway Fund – ck.#s 3822 – 3829 in the amount of   $9,275.54







Total:   $35,404.21
Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 

13. OTHER: Councilman Pepe brought up the matter of the insurance certificates previously required for renting the Rec. pavilion.  Discussion followed that it would be in the Town’s best interests to keep this policy in place, but possibly the fees for Town residents to rent the pavilion could be looked at again in the near future. 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Patty Wineapple, 22 Klein Drive – as a resident of 20 years, but never having been involved in politics, this Board has been a breath of fresh air: open transparent, welcoming, refreshing and you make the people feel included, and thanked them
Kim Murphy, 696 Willowbrook Road – asked about the differences between the Special Events Committee and the Recreation.  Supervisor Burton responded to her questions saying that the Special Events Committee was a new group formed to bring the community together with everyone stuck in their homes due to Covid.  They new group of creative thinkers that can intersect with other committees, such as their fundraising efforts for gift cards for families in the school district with the help of the Lions Club.  The Rec. Commission could collaborate with them as well.  Councilwoman Weinberger added that the Rec. already works with the Library.  Ms. Burton added that the Special Events Committee has already sponsored two photo contests, are now working on a Quarantine Cookbook and might have a virtual talent show with both kids and adults, working with the Town’s Youth Ambassador, Elliott Wilser.
EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger,  at 8:30 PM to close the regular meeting and enter into an Executive Session regarding litigation and personnel.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 


The Board exited their Executive Session at 9:06 PM on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 


With no action taken, a motion to adjourn was made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell 
Town Clerk
